Minutes of Brook Parish Council Meeting held in the Village Hall on Thursday, 

16 March  2006 

Present
Tony Alcock in the Chair 


Nick Fawcett


Jackie Mortiboy

Councillor Bruce Claridge 

In attendance: PC Sharp, Kent Police; David Edwards

Apologies for absence: John Griggs, Andy Smith

Minutes of meeting held on 16 February 2006 were approved as a correct record.

Matters arising from previous minutes

Notice Board

The contract for building and erecting a replacement notice board has been awarded to Daniel Weir. The cost is £860.00 and the expected completion and erection date is Saturday, 22 April 2006. This will be a two-sided notice board, one side for public notices and the other side will be locked and used solely for Parish Council and local authority notices.

Imperial College, Wye

The request to the Deputy Rector to come along to Brook to answer questions from residents on the future of Wye College has been acknowledged. The College will contact the Parish Council with a date within the next few days. 

The chairman confirmed that he has been in close contact with Wye Parish Council. They have indicated they would like to come along to one of our Parish meetings but this has been difficult due to their meetings taking place on the same evening. 

Community Speed Watch Initiative

PC Sharp from Kent Police was invited to come along to explain the Speedwatch initiative within the Weald Police area. He reported that this initiative was in response to letters of complaint that too few police were available for traffic issues. 

The speedwatch was launched in August of last year. To be successful it needs the support of parishioners willing to give time at appropriate times of the day. A minimum of six people are required and there would be a need to continually involve people to maintain momentum to cover absence or leaving the village. Each village should assess whether there is a problem with speed, for example over a 40/45 minute period how many cars will exceed the speed limit. Speedwatch is only available in areas with a speed limit of 30/40. Volunteers must be over eighteen and there is usually an upper limit of seventy years, but this open. Three people would work together, all at the same time.

The equipment required is battery operated, rechargeable every ten days. The cost is £2,000.00 per scheme. The cheapest speed indicator device is £1850.00 and £50.00 for a sign. Training and administration is the responsibility of the police. They would provide administration to record details of vehicles and subsequently send out letters to drivers. The criteria is 20% above the speed limit, ie 40mph = 48mph. The machine measures speed and displays it. This, together with numbers of vehicles, car make and colour are recorded by the speedwatch team who will then input this information into their computer. For an extra £400.00 the machine can record this data. After two offences are recorded the police will send out the first letter. (This first letter is sent out on the second offence because of limits on police time in writing letters for a first offence.) When a third offence is recorded the computer will have dates, time and speed and this will result in a final letter and the police will target the vehicle for enforcement purposes.
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Potential partners in neighbouring parishes is one way to offset costs. Funding can be sought from County Councils, the local authority, sponsorship and donations from local people. Kent People’s Trust can also be approached for funding. Equipment is available for loan on a trial basis and the scheme can be observed in other parishes. Public liability cover will need to be arranged and confirmed with the police.

The chairman thanked PC Sharp for coming along and talking about this scheme. The Parish Council was mindful of the costs, but it might be worth considering joining forces with local villages.

Permission for Access to garden from Recreation Ground

David Edwards explained that he was in the process of building an aviary in his back garden. He wondered if access to his garden from the recreation ground was permissible. The chairman could see no problem with this providing it was done when the ground conditions were appropriate. The chairman emphasised that he should confirm with the builders that loads were not too heavy and that the asphalt area should not be used. Skip lorries will be too heavy for the asphalt area, and any skip can only be parked on the grass area in the summer when the ground is hard.  The chairman reiterated that this does not give him a right of way. 

A workshop is to be built and wood needs to be delivered. The chairman was assured that the size of the workshop did not require planning permission. There will be an owl in the aviary and this will be exercised on a leash on the recreation ground. The chairman agreed that an owl on a leash was acceptable provided it does not harm anyone. David Edwards agreed with the arrangements and thanked the Parish Council.

Brook School Transport Plan and Proposed Additional Mobile Unit
Investigations into the use of a community bus has not yet been received from the school governors. A letter has been received from Kent Highways stating that they have written to the school with regard to establishing a ‘walking bus’ to ease the parking issues. The Parish Council agreed that it was difficult to make an assessment without this information and we will, therefore, await to hear from the school governors.  

Church Clock

The Church Warden has confirmed that repairs to the church clock totalled £120.00. It was agreed that £70.00 would be given towards the cost of the repair.

Spelders Hill Grass Verge

The chairman had met with KCC Highways representative regarding the eroded grass verge at the top of Spelders Hill. A rough drawing will be submitted to the Parish Council for consideration. They are proposing to put topsoil on some of the area, building up the ground and cementing in posts so that cars cannot park on the grass. When the drawings are received this will be discussed at the Parish Council meeting.

Planning Applications

Amended Plans for Harrow Pound: Approved minor amendment for the insertion of French doors instead of a window to the dining room.

Wistaria, Stonebridge: Proposed garden room extension. 

No comment from the Parish Council.

Playground Inspection

A report from the Safety Inspection has been received. Three faults were reported, one swing unit where one seat will need replacing as has been cut at some point. Safety surface needs replenishment of bark mulch. The chicken wire on the fence needs re tacking as in places it is coming away.
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Costs for the replenishment of barking will be obtained and insurance cover for the swing unit will be investigated. Working parties will be organised to complete the work.

Parish Councillor Vacancy

Interest has been expressed in the vacancy and it is hoped that the vacancy will shortly be filled.

Finances

Income and expenditure was circulated with the agenda. The funds stand at £6989.10, with previous expenditure of £3873.70. Cheques for signature were playground inspection £64.63, Telephone £9.05 and Annual fee Kent Association of Parish Councils £120.85.The balance at 16 March is £2755.87 which includes £1152.30 funds held for the Playground equipment, Millennium and Countryside Agency. 

It was agreed that the hourly rate for the Parish Clerk would be in line with National Salary scales for local council clerks revised scales for 2006. The clerk’s salary from 1st April will be £174.00 per month 

Reporting on holes in road

Councillor Claridge suggested that residents should be made aware that any report of holes in the road should be reported to either the Lengthsman in Brook (John Griggs) or direct on the website to Kent Highways. This information will be posted on the notice board and on the Website

Date of next meeting 

The date of the next meeting will take place on Thursday, 20 April 2006 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
